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SUMMARY: An urgency measure that authorizes a physician and surgeon licensed in 

another state, who did not obtain a passing score on all parts of Step 3 of the United 

States Medical Licensing Exam (USMLE) within four attempts, to be eligible for 
licensure in California and updates the types of educational activities available to meet 

continuing medical education (CME) requirements. 
 
Existing law: 

 
1) Regulates the practice of medicine under the Medical Practice Act (Act), which 

establishes the Medical Board of California (MBC) to administer and enforce the Act. 

(Business and Professions Code (BPC) § 2000 et. seq.) 
 

2) Prohibits the practice of medicine without a physician’s and surgeon’s license issued 
by the MBC. (BPC § 2052) 

 

3) Requires the MBC to issue a physician’s and surgeon’s license to an applicant who 
is licensed in another state or a Canadian province if they have meet specified 

standards, including: 
 

a) They have completed an MBC approved educational program 

 
b) They have passed an examination determined by the MBC to be equivalent to 

what is required in California 
 

c) They have held an unrestricted license for a period of at least four years, not 

including time spent in a postgraduate training program or clinical fellowship. 
 

d) The MBC determines that no disciplinary actions or adverse judgments or 
settlements that suggest a pattern of negligence or incompetence 
 

e) They have completed either at least one year of approved postgraduate training 
and certified by a specialty board approved by the American Board of Medical 

Specialties or approved by the MBC; at least two years of MBC-approved 
postgraduate training; or at least one year of approved postgraduate training and 
have passed the clinical competency written examination. (BPC § 2135) 
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4) Authorizes MBC to determine an applicant who is licensed in another state or 
Canadian province has met educational requirements if they: 

 
a) Have held an unlimited and unrestricted license continuously for a minimum of 

four years before the date of application 

 
b) Has completed at least 36 months of MBC-approved postgraduate training and is 

certified by a specialty board that is a member board of the American Board of 
Medical Specialties.  
 

c) Are not subject to denial of licensure 
 

d) Have not been the subject of disciplinary action by a medical licensing authority 
or of an adverse judgment or settlement resulting from the practice of medicine 
that, as determined by the MBC, constitutes a pattern of negligence or 

incompetence. (BPC § 2135.5) 
 

5) Provides that an applicant for a physician’s and surgeon’s license must obtain a 
passing score on all parts of Step 3 of the United States Medical Licensing 
Examination (USMLE) within not more than four attempts. (BPC § 2177(c)(1)) 

 
6) Authorizes MBC to establish continuing education (CE) standards for courses that 

serve to maintain, develop, or increase the knowledge, skills, and professional 
performance that a physician uses to provide care, or to improve the quality of care 
provided to patients, which must include cultural and linguistic competency.  (BPC § 

2190.1) 
 

7) After January 1, 2022, requires all CME to contain curriculum that includes the 
understanding of implicit bias. (BPC § 2190.1 (d)(1))  
 

8) Requires all general internists and family physicians who have a patient population 
of which over 25 percent are 65 years of age or older to complete at least 20 percent 

of all mandatory CME hours in a course in the field of geriatric medicine or the care 
of older patients.  (BPC § 2190.3) 

 

9) Requires all physicians and surgeons to complete a course in pain management and 
the treatment of terminally ill and dying patients, which must include the subject of 

the risks associated with the use of Schedule II drugs.  Authorizes a physician and 
surgeon to complete a one-time course in the subjects of treatment and 
management of opiate-dependent patients as an alternative to the required course in 

pain management.  (BPC §§ 2190.5 and 2190.6)  

 

10) Requires the MBC, in determining its CE requirements, to consider including a 
course in:  (BPC § 2191) 

 

a) Human sexuality and nutrition to be taken by those licensees whose practices 
may require knowledge in those areas. 
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b) Child abuse detection and treatment to be taken by those licensees whose 
practices are of a nature that there is a likelihood of contact with abused or 

neglected children. 
 

c) Acupuncture to be taken by those licensees whose practices may require 

knowledge in the area of acupuncture and whose education has not included 
instruction in acupuncture. 

 
d) Nutrition, for every physician and surgeon, as part of his or her CME particularly 

a physician and surgeon involved in primary care. 

 
e) Elder abuse detection and treatment to be taken by those licensees whose 

practices are of a nature that there is a likelihood of contact with abused or 
neglected persons 65 years of age and older. 
 

f) The early detection and treatment of substance abusing pregnant women to be 
taken by those licensees whose practices are of a nature that there is a likelihood 

of contact with these women. 
 

g) The special care needs of drug addicted infants to be taken by those licensees 

whose practices are of a nature that there is a likelihood of contact with these 
infants. 

 
h) Guidelines on how to routinely screen for signs exhibited by abused women, 

particularly for physicians and surgeons in emergency, surgical, primary care, 

pediatric, prenatal, and mental health settings.  In the event the MBC establishes 
a requirement for continuing education coursework in spousal or partner abuse 

detection or treatment, that requirement shall be met by each licensee within no 
more than four years from the date the requirement is imposed. 

 

i) The special care needs of individuals and their families facing end-of-life issues, 
including, but not limited to, pain and symptom management, the psycho-social 

dynamics of death, dying and bereavement and hospice care.   
 

j) Pain management and the risks of addiction associated with the use of Schedule 

II drugs. 
 

k) Geriatric care for emergency room physicians and surgeons. 
 

l) Integrating HIV/AIDS pre-exposure prophylaxis and post-exposure prophylaxis 

medication maintenance and counseling in primary care settings. 
 

m) Integrating mental and physical health care in primary care settings, especially as 
it pertains to early identification of mental health issues in children and young 
adults and their appropriate care and treatment. 

 
n) Maternal mental health which addresses best practices in screening for maternal 

mental health disorders, including cultural competency and unintended bias as a 
means to build trust with mothers; the range of maternal mental health disorders; 
the range of evidence-based treatment options, including the importance of 
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allowing a mother to be involved in developing the treatment plan and; when an 
obstetrician or a primary care doctor should consult with a psychiatrist versus 

making a referral. (BPC § 2196.9) 
 

11) Prohibits educational activities that are not directed toward the practice of medicine, 

or are directed primarily toward the business aspects of medical practice, including, 
but not limited to, medical office management, billing and coding, and marketing 

from meeting the CME standards for physicians and surgeons. (BPC §2190.1(f)) 

12) Specifies that educational activities that meet the specified content standards and 
are accredited by the California Medical Association or the Accreditation Council for 

Continuing Medical Education may be deemed to meet CME standards. (BPC § 
2190.1(g)) 

 
This bill: 

 

1) Authorizes an individual who holds an unrestricted license as a physician and 
surgeon in another state to be eligible for licensure in California, despite not 

receiving a passing score on all parts of Step 3 of the USMLE in less than four 
attempts, if MBC determines that no disciplinary action has been taken against the 
applicant by any medical licensing authority and that the applicant has not been the 

subject of adverse judgments or settlements resulting from the practice of medicine 
that MBC determines constitutes evidence of a pattern of negligence or 

incompetence. 
 

2) Deletes language prohibiting educational activities that are not directed toward the 

practice of medicine, but directed primarily toward the business aspects of medical 
practice from counting toward CME requirements. 

 
3) Authorizes completion of educational activities that include content relating to 

improved practice management including the use of technology or clinical office 

workflow, health care facility management including coding or reimbursement, and 
educational methodology related to teaching in a medical school to count for up to 

30 percent of CME requirements. 
 

4) States that this bill is urgent necessary for the immediate preservation of the public 

peace, health, or safety because California is currently in a declared state of 
emergency due to the COVID-19 pandemic. States that this is alarming, as 

California has a shortage of licensed physicians, as evidenced by the recent 
passage of AB 890 in 2020, which removes the physician supervision requirement 
for nurse practitioners, and the publication by the Emergency Medical Services 

Authority of a memorandum permitting physicians licensed in other states to practice 
medicine in California  To immediately increase the number of licensed medical 

doctors (MDs) practicing in California, by adjusting the reciprocity statutes that 
govern the entry of out-of-state MDs into our state, making them consistent with the 
reciprocity statutes that already apply to other independent, out-of-state health care 

practitioners, like Doctors of Osteopathy, and to expand continuing medical 
education course offerings for improved practice management, health care facility 
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management, and medical school teaching as soon as possible, it is necessary for 
this act to take immediate effect. 

 
FISCAL EFFECT:  This bill is keyed fiscal by Legislative Counsel.  According to the 

Assembly Committee on Appropriations, the bill will result in negligible costs. 

 
COMMENTS: 

 
1. Purpose.  The California Medical Association is the sponsor of this bill.  According 

to the Author, “this bill addresses the physician shortage issue within California by 

allowing physicians who are licensed in another state but passed  step 3 of the 
USMLE on their 5th or 6th try to receive a license within California…This bill would 

be helpful by bringing in a number of physicians who desire to practice in California 
but can't under current California law. The Author states that “California BPC 2153.5 
enables out-of-state Doctors of Osteopath to receive a license to practice medicine 

in California provided they hold unrestricted and unlimited license in good standing 
in another state. Conversely, Doctors of Medicine are not provided the same 

reciprocity. This disparity in treatment also runs counter to state policy according to 
BPC 2453, where the language and legislative history make clear that disparities 
between the treatment of MDs and DOs are not tolerable.  

 
The Author also states that “Removing the restrictions on practice management 

courses qualifying for CME will allow physicians in California to receive CME credit 
for the professional work they do to improve patient care and will create an 
equivalent framework in California with the requirements for CME nationally. 

ACCME and other states allow the definition for CME activities to include practice 
management content, as these topics assist physicians in carrying out their 

professional responsibilities more effectively and efficiently. The past year has been 
harrowing for physician practices. Many of whom have been struggling to climb out 
of a financial hole caused by the pandemic. Expanding the definition of CME to 

include business management courses will align Californian law with the rest of 
country and provide physicians with the resources they need to keep their practices 

viable. Moreover, the continued viability of these practices means that we’re 
protecting access to care for our most vulnerable populations and preventing  
consolidation of practices which leads to increased costs for consumers.” 

 
2. USMLE.  The USMLE is a national exam that offers one path for licensure for 

physicians in the nation, developed to ensure that all licensed physicians and 
surgeons met the same standards, regardless of the school or country they trained 
in. All state medical boards utilize a national examination, the USMLE for allopathic 

physicians and surgeons (licensed in California by MBC) and COMLEX-USA for 
osteopathic physicians (licensed in California by the Osteopathic Medical Board of 

California).   
 
The examination encompasses basic sciences, medical knowledge, patient 

diagnosis and treatment as well as practical knowledge by testing core areas of 
medicine, surgery, psychiatry, obstetrics/gynecology, pediatrics and family 

medicine.  Once the scores are released and the applicant has passed Step 1 and 
Steps 2 CK, the applicant continues with their medical education. The applicant is 
eligible for Step 3 immediately upon graduation from medical school. However, as 
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this examination is practical and clinical based, many graduates prefer to complete 
at least one year of postgraduate training prior to attempting the Step 3 

examination. Per USMLE requirements, applicants must complete the entire 
examination series, Steps 1 through 3, within seven years from the date of the first 
passing examination.   

 
USMLE includes three steps.  Examinations are offered throughout the world on an 

ongoing basis, although USMLE Step 3 is offered only in the US as a computer-
based and mock patient-based.  Applicants are eligible for USMLE Steps 1 and 2 
Clinical Skills upon satisfactory completion of specific basic science curriculum 

coursework. At the time of eligibility, the applicant participates in and completes the 
application process, ultimately gaining admittance to the examinations.   

 
According to USMLE, Step 1 assesses whether the individual understands and can 
apply important concepts of the sciences basic to the practice of medicine, with 

special emphasis on principles and mechanisms underlying health, disease, and 
modes of therapy. Step 1 is a one-day test, usually taken at the end of the second 

year of medical school. It emphasizes knowledge of basic sciences, including 
anatomy, biochemistry, behavioral sciences, microbiology, immunology, pathology, 
pharmacology and physiology. Topics such as nutrition, genetics and aging are also 

covered. All questions are multiple-choice.  Step 2 is a two-day test, usually taken in 
the fourth year of medical school during which the individual answers multiple–

choice questions on clinical sciences like surgery, internal medicine, pediatrics and 
obstetrics and gynecology. The second part, Clinical Skills, requires the individual to 
examine and diagnose actors posing as patients, however, effective February 4, 

2021, the Federation of State Medical Boards (FSMB) discontinued the USMLE 
Step 2 Clinical Skills examination that was suspended May 2020 due to COVID-19.  

Step 3 is a two-day test, usually taken after the first year of residency, designed to 
asses whether the individual can practice in an unsupervised setting. Step 3 
includes both multiple choice questions and computer simulations of patient care.  

Step 2 does not have a numerical score – the individual receives a "pass" or a "fail".  
Steps 1 and 2 provide scores based on the number of correct answers.  

 
According to a 2021 USMLE bulletin, individuals may take the same examination no 
more than three times within a 12-month period. The fourth and subsequent 

attempts must be at least 12 months after the first attempt at that examination and 
at least six months after the most recent attempt at that examination.   

 
Many state medical boards require that all Steps of the USMLE be successfully 
completed within a certain timeframe. Some states, (for example, Arizona, 

Colorado, and Florida) do not specify a limit on the number of USMLE attempts.  
Other states (for example, Arkansas, Georgia, Indiana, and Michigan) specify that 

an individual must pass all steps of USMLE in three attempts. Others (for example, 
Iowa, Maine, Massachusetts, Maine, and Missouri) limit three attempts for Step 3. 

 

Beginning July 1, 2021, USMLE limits the total number of times an individual may 
take the same Step, specifying that an individual is ineligible to take a Step if the 

examinee has made four or more prior attempts on that Step, including incomplete 
attempts. This change reduced the total number of attempts an examinee may take 
per Step from six to four.  According to USMLE, the USMLE Composite Committee 
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(Committee), the governing body of USMLE comprised of medical educators, 
regulators and members of the public, considers all aspects of the examination as 

they seek to ensure that the program fulfills its mission to protect the public by 
providing meaningful information to licensing authorities in the United States. The 
Committee recently voted to change the number of allowed attempts to protect the 

integrity of the exam and more closely match the USMLE attempt limits imposed by 
state medical boards in the majority of states. As part of the review, the Committee 

reviewed information showing that it is uncommon for individuals with multiple 
repeated attempts on USMLE examination Steps to complete the examination 
sequence successfully, gain access to postgraduate training and, ultimately, receive 

a license to practice medicine in the United States. 
 

3. MBC Licensing.  MBC’s licensing program ensures licenses or registrations are 

only issued to applicants who meet legal and regulatory requirements and who are 
not precluded from licensure based on past incidents or activities.  As of June 30, 

2020, MBC has 152,402 physician and surgeon licensees.  Over the past four 
years, MBC received over 29,000 new physician and surgeon applications, issued 

over 26,000 physician and surgeon licenses, and renewed over 281,338 physician 
and surgeon licenses. 

 

MBC requires documents to be sent directly from medical schools, postgraduate 
training programs, other state medical boards and other sources to MBC as means 

of verifying proof of attendance, completion, licensure in another state and other 
evidence that is necessary to consider for licensure.  MBC notes that approximately 
88 percent of the applications it receives and reviews are deficient at the time of 

review.  All graduates of approved U.S./Canadian, or international medical schools, 
are required to obtain 36 months of postgraduate training, which includes 24 

months successfully completed in the same program, and submit documentation 
codified in statute and regulation to obtain a physician license.  

 

All applicants must obtain fingerprint criminal record checks from both the 
Department of Justice (DOJ) and the Federal Bureau of Investigation prior to the 

issuance of a postgradutate training license and physician’s medical license in 
California.  If applicants respond affirmatively to a series of questions on the 
application related to issues during postgraduate training, unusual circumstances 

during medical school, or discipline, the applicant is able to provide narrative 
information to MBC and MBC requires that documentation supporting the 

applicant’s assertion be provided directly to MBC.  MBC also requires 
documentation to be provided directly to the board for proof of residency from 
medical education providers and previous medical licensure from the licensing 

agency.  MBC queries the National Practitioner Databank, a confidential information 
clearinghouse created by Congress to improve health care quality, protect the 

public, and reduce health care fraud and abuse in the U.S., for certain applicants 
with issues of concern disclosed on the application or during the application process 
as well as applicants who disclose that he or she holds a license in another state, 

territory or province.  MBC also queries all applicants in the FSMB database, which 
contains a record of disciplinary actions taken by other states and jurisdictions, as 

well as any inappropriate behavior in another state or jurisdiction during an 
examination.   
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Out of State Applicants. State medical boards set licensure standards, including 
requirements for education and training, which vary throughout the nation.  True 

reciprocity for physicians to become licensed in California simply based on licensure 
in another state is not an option, however, the pathway for licensed physicians in 
another state applying for licensure in California is different than that for individuals 

applying for physician licensure here for the first time. BPC Section 2135 requires 
MBC to issue a license to an individual who holds a physician and surgeon license 

in another state if they meet certain requirements, including “Taking and passing a 
written examination that is recognized by the board to be equivalent in content to 
that administered in California”, like the USMLE. BPC Section 2135.5 further 

establishes that an applicant holding a physician license from another state has met 
MBC’s examination requirements if they have held an unrestricted license in 

another state for at least four years.  It does not appear that MBC would also have 
to apply requirements outlined in BPC Section 2177, the section of law specifying 
the number of attempts for USMLE Step 3 passage, if the individual has met their 

own state’s requirement for licensure, since they would be applying to MBC based 
on possession of that license.  Applying to MBC through the pathway in the Act for 

out-of-state physicians holding an unrestricted license in another state does not 
appear to contemplate the same USMLE attempt threshold as the Act requires for 
new physicians applying to become licensed in California, when they do not hold a 

license anywhere else.  
 

Information provided by the Author notes that the requirement to pass USMLE in 
four or less attempts renders an out-of-state applicant ineligible for licensure 
pursuant to BPC Section 2135.  In justifying the need for this bill, sponsors highlight 

the requirements contained in BPC Section 2135.5 which allows an out-of-state 
licensed physician to be eligible based on possession of an unrestricted license 

issued by another state but only if they meet a high bar of having an unrestricted 
license for four years, completing three years postgraduate training, and 
demonstrating certification by an America Board of Medical Specialties member 

board. 
 

COVID-19 Response and Pathways to Practice. In response to the COVID-19 
pandemic, a number of actions were taken by the Governor, including the issuance 
of numerous executive orders in order to address the immediate crisis.  Many 

executive orders directly impact the state’s healthcare workforce. On March 4, 
2020, the Governor issued a State of Emergency declaration which immediately 

authorized the Director of the Emergency Medical Services Authority (EMSA) to 
allow licensed healthcare professionals from outside of California to practice in 
California without a California license.  Under BPC Section 900, licensed 

professionals are authorized to practice in California during a state of emergency 
declaration as long as they are licensed and have been deployed by the Director of 

EMSA.  Following that executive order, on March 30, 2020, the Governor issued 
Executive Order N-39-20 authorizing the Director of DCA to waive any statutory or 
regulatory professional licensing relating to healing arts during the duration of the 

COVID-19 pandemic – including rules relating to examination, education, 
experience, and training.   

 
DCA Waiver DCA-20-65 Physician’s and Surgeon’s License Deadline.  This order 
extended the deadline to December 31, 2020, for individuals who completed at least 

https://www.dca.ca.gov/licensees/dca_20_65.pdf
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36 months of approved postgraduate training outside of California, were enrolled in 
an approved postgraduate training program in California on July 1, 2020, and who 

are required to obtain a physician's and surgeon's license from the Board within 90 
days to continue the practice of medicine, pursuant to BPC section 2065, 
subdivision (h). DCA Waiver DCA-20-94 further extended this deadline to March 31, 

2021. These applicants experienced challenges in obtaining required documents for 
licensure and the waiver provided additional time to allow applicants to meet 

licensure requirements. 
 
DCA Waiver DCA-20-25 Extending Time to Satisfy Examination Requirements.  

The order extends the timeframe for when a physician and surgeon application is 
deemed abandoned due to the applicant failing to pass or retake Step 3 of the 

USMLE from 12 months to 18 months from the date of notification by the Board. 
This order supports applicants unable to complete this necessary licensing 
examination during the COVID-19 pandemic. This waiver was expanded by DCA 

Waiver DCA-20-66. 
 
4. Continuing Medical Education for Physicians.  All physicians and surgeons 

licensed by the MBC must complete a minimum of 50 hours of approved CME 
during each two-year license renewal cycle.  This requirement can be met by taking 

a variety of approved \courses.  The only exception to this requirement is for a 
physician who takes and passes a certifying or recertifying examination 

administered by a recognized specialty board; the individual can be granted credit 
for four consecutive years of CME credit for purposes of licensure renewal.  Upon 
renewal, physicians are required to self-certify under penalty of perjury that they 

have met each of the CME requirements, that they have met the conditions 
exempting them from all or part of the requirements, or that they hold a permanent 

CME waiver.  MBC is authorized to audit a random sample of physicians who have 
reported compliance with the CME requirements for verification purposes.  MBC 
reports that it currently audits approximately one percent of the total number of 

renewing physicians per year.  
 

Approved CME consists of courses or programs designated by the American 
Medical Association or the Institute for Medical Quality/California Medical 
Association related to patient care, community health or public health, preventive 

medicine, quality assurance or improvement, risk management, health facility 
standards, the legal aspects of clinical medicine, bioethics, professional ethics or 

improvement of the physician-patient relationship.     
 
The only specifically required courses are a one-time, 12-hour training in pain 

management and the treatment of terminally ill patients, and a requirement that 
general internists and family physicians whose patient populations are over 25% 65 

years of age and older must take at least 20% of their continuing education in the 
field of geriatric medicine.  Otherwise, physician and surgeons have the discretion 
to select what courses to take to meet their education requirements, howevera 

physician may not count educational activities that are not directed toward the 
practice of medicine, or are directed primarily toward the business aspects of 

medical toward required CME credit requirements. 
 

http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=2065.&lawCode=BPC
http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=2065.&lawCode=BPC
https://www.dca.ca.gov/licensees/dca_20_94.pdf
https://www.dca.ca.gov/licensees/dca_20_25.pdf
https://www.dca.ca.gov/licensees/dca_20_66.pdf
https://www.dca.ca.gov/licensees/dca_20_66.pdf
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5. Arguments in Support.  Various county medical associations and societies, KPC 

Health, California Society of Pathologists, California Society of Dermatology and 

Dermatologic Surgery, California Society of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology, 
California Radiological Society, and the California Medical Association write in 
support and note, “AB 359 provides California with expanded tools in addressing 

the current pandemic. Currently, a physician who is licensed in another state but 
passed step 3 of the USMLE on their 5th or 6th try cannot be licensed in California 

because our laws require that the physician pass their USMLE step 3 in 4 attempts 
or fewer. There are physicians who would like to practice in California and have 
passed the USMLE in 5 tries but cannot do so because of California law. Under this 

new legislation, as long as someone meets all other licensure requirements and is 
licensed in another state, he/she can practice in California.” 

 
American Academy of Pediatrics, California writes in support and notes, AB 359 will 
help alleviate California’s physician shortage by streamlining the process for 

physicians moving to our state while maintaining high standards of testing and 
training. AAP-CA strongly supports AB 359. 

 
The California Academy of Eye Physicians and Surgeons, writes in support and 
notes, “California needs to be able to attract as many qualified Physician and 

Surgeons as possible to serve its people, making arbitrary barriers that appear to 
have nothing to do with providing quality care counterproductive.” 

 
California Orthopaedic Association writes in support, “[this] bill aligns the 
requirements for an out of state medical doctor to those of an out of state Doctor of 

Osteopathy. This simple bill is sound public policy. We support the bill and urge you 
to do the same. 

 
Western Occupational and Environmental Medical Association writes in support and 
notes, “The provision of occupatioanal and environmental medicine (OEM) in 

particular would be benefit from greater reciprocity in physician licensure.. OEM 
services are often offered by or through an employer, to a workforce that may be 

operating across multiple states.” 
 

Choice Medical Group, writes in support and notes, “[this bill] would take the next 

step by adopting a more liberalized standard for passing the USMLE that many 
other states have already adopted” 

 
6. Arguments in Opposition.  MBC opposes this bill.  According to MBC, “California 

applicants currently have multiple pathways to qualify for a physician’s license. 

Business and Professions Code (BPC) sections 2135 and 2135.5 provide options 
available to a physician licensed in another state who wish to obtain a license in this 

state. Those two pathways do not limit an applicant based upon their number of 
attempts to meet the Board’s examination requirements. Further, those pathways 
provide an out-of-state licensee the opportunity to demonstrate their competency 

prior to obtaining a license in California. 
 

In addition, starting July 1, 2021, USMLE is implementing a policy that would limit a 
test taker to no more than four attempts, which is consistent with California law. As 
part of their determination, USMLE states that “…it is uncommon for individuals with 



AB 359 (Cooper)   Page 11 of 12 
 

multiple repeated attempts on USMLE examination Steps or Components to 
complete the examination sequence successfully, gain access to postgraduate 

training and, ultimately, receive a license to practice medicine in the United States.” 
 
MBC notes that “Due to these circumstances, the need for this bill was unclear to 

the Board, including how many individuals may qualify and seek licensure in 
California under this proposed change in AB 359.” 

 
MBC is also concerned about changes to CME in this bill, noting that this bill “would 
significantly change the types of courses that would satisfy CME requirements. 

Specifically, the bill allows a physician to meet CME requirements through courses 
that are unrelated to direct patient care, including content on clinical office workflow, 

health facility management, and educational methodologies related to teaching in a 
medical school. These courses may certainly provide value to a licensee and the 
operations of their medical practice or related facility and physicians should take 

those courses, should they choose to do so. The Board, however, is concerned 
that, under this bill, a physician could maintain their license to practice medicine 

without taking any CME courses that are directed toward the practice of medicine.” 
 
7. Proposed Author’s Amendments.  In response to concerns raised by MBC about 

the measure’s proposed CME options, the Author has proposed amendments to 
restructure the new types of educational activities that a physician can complete in 

order to comply with their CME requirements.  These options would still be limited to 
only 30 percent of a physician’s CME, as the bill currently specifies. 

 
Add BPC section 2190.15.   

 

(a) Notwithstanding section 2190.1, a physician and surgeon may meet the 
continuing medical education standards in section 2190 through 
continuing medical education courses that meet any of the criteria below, 

except that these courses shall not together comprise more than 30 
percent of the total hours of continuing medical education completed by a 

licensee to satisfy the continuing educational requirement established by 
the board. 
(1) Have practice management content designed to provide better service 

to patients, including, but not limited to, the use of technology or clinical 
office workflow. 

(2) Have management content designed to support managing a health care 
facility, including, but not limited to, coding or reimbursement in a medical 
practice. 

(3) Support educational methodology for physicians and surgeons 
teaching in a medical school. 

 
SUPPORT AND OPPOSITION: 

 

Support:  
 

American Academy of Pediatrics, California 
California Academy of Eye Physicians and Surgeons 
California Medical Association 
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California Orthopedic Association 
California Radiological Society 

California Society for Allergy, Asthma and Immunology  
California Society of Dermatology and Dermatologic Surgery 
California Society of Pathologists 

Choice Medical Group 
Humboldt-Del Norte County Medical Society 

KPC Healthcare, INC. 
Medical Oncology Association of Southern California 
Placer Nevada County Medical Society 

Riverside County Medical Association 
San Bernardino County Medical Society 

San Diego County Medical Society 
San Francisco Marin Medical Society 
San Joaquin Medical Society 

Sierra Sacramento Valley Medical Society 
Stanislaus Medical Society 

Ventura County Medical Society 
Western Occupational & Environmental Medical Association 
 

Opposition:  
 

Medical Board of California 
-- END -- 


